JANUARY 22, 2009 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
(a)


Public Hearing and Action on Walgreens Site Plan, 1.71 acres, 2355 Jackson Avenue.  A 
proposal to construct a 13,650-square foot pharmacy building with a drive-through and 45 parking spaces 
(postponed at 1/6/09 meeting) – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Kowalski explained the proposal and showed photographs of the properties.
David Prueter, 31850 Northwestern Highway, Farmington Hills, introduced himself as the petitioner representing the owner, Marc Levy, and thanked Mr. Kowalski for his help revising the site plan.  He said he was pleased with the current site plan, and believed that the changes made were consistent with Planning Commission guidance from the last meeting.  He hoped the revisions reflected the intent and comments from the January 6 meeting.

John Lagos, 2550 West Stadium Boulevard, said that any decision made regarding the alley vacation should consider long-term impacts.  He said the Planning Commission had provided extended commentary on traffic patterns, parking, easements, etc.  He also said that he represented three small business owners, and that all three were concerned about the loss of the alley.  He said the developer had ignored their concerns, and that communication from the developer usually arrived after decisions were made.  He questioned whether the developer was really concerned about the adjacent business owners’ feedback.  He said any site plan approval should be contingent on clearly outlining what ingress/egress access means for adjacent business owners.  He suggested that the curved access loop be straightened out to Abbott Avenue, creating a 60 to 70-foot loading zone to be used by Arbor West tenants.  He also asked that site plan approval include permission for Arbor West tenants to use up to six Walgreens’ parking spaces.  He questioned the petitioner’s claim at the January 6 meeting that Arbor West tenants had been parking illegally in the alley behind the former Schlotzky’s Deli, stating that tenants had taken care of the alley and kept it clean for 25 years.  He finished by saying that these changes would reduce both opposition to the project as well as the likelihood of future litigation.

Marc Levy, 1419 Coler Road, said he would like to see evidence that Mr. Lagos and others had taken care of the property for 25 years. 

Mike Forgacs​, 112 North Seventh Street, representing the Jackson-Huron Neighborhood Association, said he opposed the Walgreens site plan for four reasons.  First, he described the Walgreens site plan as dangerous for pedestrians and motorists.  Second, he said the site plan violated many of the West Area Master Plan tenets.  Third, he said the site plan failed to meet the Planning Commission’s mission of “achieving the best possible development, redevelopment, improvements and preservation for the benefit of the people who live in, work in, and visit the City.”  Fourth, he said site plan approval was more than just satisfying a checklist of requirements.  He said the Planning Commission should determine whether or not the proposed project is beneficial, and that their judgment was essential.  Mr. Forgacs submitted a packet outlining these objections to the Commissioners. 
Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Pratt
, seconded by Westphal, that the City of Ann Arbor Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Walgreens Site Plan, subject to combination of parcels prior to issuance of permits.
Carlberg asked staff if the Huron-Jackson Neighborhood Association was within the radius limit for project notification.

Kowalski said yes.

Carlberg asked if the developer had neglected to inform the neighborhoods of the project.

Pulcipher said that there was no Citizen Participation Ordinance (CPO) public meeting requirement for this project, given that it was neither a Planned Project (PP), nor a Planned Unit Development District (PUD), nor did it have other characteristics that would trigger public meeting requirements.  

Carlberg asked whether the neighborhood was notified at the beginning of the process.

Pulcipher said yes, that all property owners within 300 feet were mandatorily notified.

Carlberg said that it was problematic to first hear of opposition to the project at the meeting.  She said she would like to give full consideration to all concerns, but cannot when the opposition is first shared the night a decision is to be made.  She said that Mr. Forgacs and Mr. Lagos, by presenting their oral and written opposition at the meeting, deprived the Planning Commission and staff of the opportunity to react.  She said this was not fair to the process, and that the public has a responsibility to share concerns early in the process.  She said that the developer had complied with many of the directions given to him at the prior meeting.  Most important, she noted that the building had been moved forward toward Jackson Avenue, leaving a single row of parking instead of two.  She asked Kowalski whether the half-circle sidewalk on Abbott was necessary, or simply decorative.

Kowalski said he was not involved with the design of the sidewalk and that the petitioner could speak directly to that question, but that he believed it was designed to be a more direct route to the building.  He believed the sidewalk was arced to reduce the probability of pedestrians cutting across the lawn.

Carlberg asked whether delivery trucks of all sizes could access the site and negotiate the curves from Maple Road.

Kowalski noted that it would be tricky for the largest trucks, but if the project proceeded to Council, then Engineering would take part in a full staff review and that this issue would be looked at in greater detail.

Carlberg said she was intrigued by Mr. Lagos’s comments about shifting the south parking away from Abbott Avenue and toward the building, which would allow for a less severely curved alley into Walgreens’s parking lot.  She realized that staff did not have a lot of time to review this issue, but she said it was a concern for her.  She did not think that Walgreens had any responsibility to provide parking to other properties.  She said she was satisfied with the new location of the building.

Mahler asked whether the new ground-level lighting along the sidewalk near Abbott Avenue was decorative or for increased safety.  He asked whether this lighting would illuminate enough of the periphery to allow pedestrians to see clearly what was around them after dark. He said that decorative lighting was good, but that safety was his concern. 

Prueter said the half-moon sidewalk was designed to serve the needs of pedestrians walking east or west, and that the lighting along the sidewalk was designed both to be aesthetically pleasing and to provide a safe, well illuminated path to the building.  He said the photometric drawings accompanying the final site plan would show the lighting more fully.  He said he would provide whatever lighting was necessary to ensure a safe and attractive walkway.

Mahler agreed with Commissioner Carlberg that the Commission’s concerns from January 6 had been addressed, and that if the lighting were sufficient, he would be able to support the project.

Prueter addressed Commissioner Carlberg’s question about neighborhood notification.  He said this project was initiated prior to the adoption of CPO requirements, but that notice had been sent to property owners within a 500-foot radius, rather than the mandatory 300-foot radius.  In addition, he said a letter from him accompanied the notices encouraging property owners to contact him directly with concerns.

Derezinski asked whether the petitioner received any comments from the neighborhood associations.

Preuter said he had not.

Derezinski said he could not help but notice discrepancies between the photographs provided to the Commission from Mr. Forgacs and Mr. Lagos.  He thought the petitioner did a fine job of turning around quickly with new site plans and addressing the Commission’s concerns.  He said the new specifications showed a great improvement, and that moving the building closer to Jackson was a substantial change.  He commended the petitioner.  He said that insofar as buildings like this can be made safe and attractive, the petitioner had succeeded.

Pratt asked the neighborhood association representative to provide staff with contact information to ensure that such information is up to date.  He believed that the issues he was most concerned about were addressed in concept and that any details would be worked out during full staff review.

Potts expressed concern about whether a walkway from the building to Abbott Avenue would be of much use.  She believed that pedestrians would most likely come from Jackson Avenue, and that traversing the site in bad weather would be difficult.  With regard to the earlier comments on the West Area Plan, she believed this area would be a good candidate for review in the near future.  She said there were opportunities for redesign with regard to shopping and houses.  She also said she did not believe that the neighborhoods included in the West Area Plan extended as far as this site, but that projects like Walgreens were incompatible with residential neighborhoods.  She believed this project was an improvement to what was currently on the site, but that the design of the curved driveway concerned her.  It looked like it had been designed to discourage use, she said, adding that she would like to hear other comments on this.
Bona believed that the parking in back of the building was for employees.  She said the Commission’s request to have the project back in front of them after only two weeks was the reason a full staff review of the curved driveway had not taken place.  She said the first site plan had a full review, but that the two-week postponement did not leave staff time for a second full review.

Kowalski said the driveway in the original site plan did not have the curve, but that the current driveway met the width and radius requirements of a two-way driveway, and that passenger vehicles would be fine.  He said he had not had the chance to ask Engineering if the radius of the driveway met requirements for delivery trucks.  He said the petitioner was aware that full plans would have to be submitted and fully reviewed before Council could act, and that the basic plan would not move forward without being fully developed.

Potts expressed concerned that the site plan would progress in a way the Commission did not like.  

Preuter said there was a full review of the first site plan, and that the driveway in question had been expanded from 16 to 18 feet from the first site plan to the second.  He also said the driveway was expanded to 25 feet at the point it opened onto Walgreens.  He said the narrower driveway had been approved in the first review, and he believed the now wider driveway would also be approved.  He would be shocked if a wider driveway somehow diminished maneuverability.

Bona asked staff what type of vehicular access would be reviewed for the driveway.

Kowalski said Engineering would look at radius, width from curb to curb, and width from edge of pavement to edge of pavement.  He stated that Engineering would likely use the truck turn-template for Walgreens, but not for offsite turns, such as the alley.  

Bona asked whether the Commission was looking for passenger vehicle or truck access in the alley.

Woods said she assumed it would be used by passenger vehicles, and that trucks would not use the alley.  She believed trucks would come from Jackson Avenue, where the delivery bay and wider drive were.

Carlberg stated that initial discussion about this driveway had to do with access for all businesses and, because the pictures in the packets they received tonight showed large trucks in the alley, she assumed that trucks would use the alley to access Maple Road.  She said access was important for future development as well as for traffic moving on and off of the Walgreens site.

Potts recalled the same discussion and said she believed trucks needed access to the alley.

Borum reminded the Commission that an ingress/egress amendment to the motion had been approved at the last meeting, and asked why the amendment was not included in the current motion.

Bona suggested that the January 6, 2009 ingress/egress motion be moved again.

Moved by Pratt, seconded by Potts, to amend the main motion by adding the following language, “and subject to recording at a minimum an easement for ingress and egress across the parcel for adjacent property owners.”

Potts said that the amendment did not specify types of vehicles, just ingress/egress for adjacent property owners.

Carlberg said she assumed that if adjacent property owners had truck deliveries, then those trucks would need ingress/egress through the alley.

Derezinski believed the language of the new amendment needed to be consistent with the prior amendment.

Bona said the Commission could entertain a second motion, in addition to the first.

A vote on the amendment showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Derezinski, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None
Motion carried unanimously.
Bona returned to the original motion and said that with regard to the alley issue, she would ask the petitioner to consider straightening the alley into the Walgreens lot, as proposed by Mr. Lagos.

Preuter said he would look at that, but that it would not be an equal driveway slot.  He said he would need to increase the depth of the parking spaces along the drive-thru.  Such a move would diminish the 51 feet of landscaping by two or three feet.

Bona said that was fine, so long as the 40-foot setback was met.

Preuter said their original plan, which he preferred, was to run the alley straight to Abbott Avenue, which would result in a second curb cut on Abbott Avenue.  With regard to the alley situation, he said he was trying to design a site for other people to access the site with their trucks.  He said the alley was as wide as possible when it entered the Walgreens site, and that the alley off the Walgreens site had parking lines drawn in it.  He said the alley was only 16-feet wide when it left the Walgreens site, and that he believed the most appropriate solution was a second curb cut along the back of Mr. Lagos’s shops.

Bona said that considering the lack of traffic on Abbott Avenue, she would not be opposed to second curb cut.

Pratt agreed with the petitioner’s point, and said that although he normally opposed more curb cuts, he supported this idea.

Kowalski mentioned that the original plan had a second curb cut on Abbott Avenue, but that the site lacked the required frontage for three curb cuts.  For this, he said, the petitioner would need a Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) variance.  

Bona said the Commission could not control variances, so they would not require one.  She said one solution would be to parcel off a piece of the site and to have the driveway go straight through the other parcel.  She said that either a new curb cut or straightening the driveway would be satisfactory.  She also said that a parking island on each end of the area in question would shorten the length of sidewalk across the driveway, reducing total sidewalk.  She finished by saying that the other changes to the site were all very good improvements.
Potts said that a straight shot down to Abbott Avenue would be very good solution for the driveway.  She said trucks want quick exits and this would solve that.  It seemed like the obvious answer, she said.

Westphal voiced support for either of those solutions.  He said that a north-south alley, as a service driveway for future development, could be a positive move.  He was not concerned about an additional curb-cut on Abbott Avenue and said he appreciated the changes.

Woods said she appreciated the movement of the building.  She also said she had no initial concern about the curb cut, but that it may be a concern to neighbors.  She said that the neighbors who were concerned about the driveway would probably attend the public hearing at the City Council meeting, and she encouraged the petitioner to reach out to the neighbors proactively to get their support, prior to going to Council.  She said that the more feedback the petitioner could get before going to Council, the better it would be for everyone.  She believed that this project enhanced the site and prevented further blight

Borum voiced support for the north-south curb cut for future development.  He said this would minimize the truck traffic moving through the Walgreens site.

Bona summarized the Commission’s comments for staff and the petitioner.  First, she said that the ingress/egress amendment needed to be addressed, to ensure that adjacent property owners had access to the alley, whether through a new turning radius, a straightening of the alley, or a new curb cut on Abbott Avenue.  Second, she said that there needed to be verification of adequate lighting on the sidewalk near Abbott Avenue. 

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Derezinski, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal, Woods



NAYS:
None
Motion carried unanimously, and reads as follows:

That the City of Ann Arbor Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Walgreens Site Plan, subject to combination of parcels prior to issuance of permits, and subject to recording at a minimum an easement for ingress and egress across the parcel for adjacent property owners.
